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SHILLINGSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT

7.30 PM ON THURSDAY 1st JULY 2021 AT THE CHURCH CENTRE SHILLINGSTONE
PRESENT:  Councillors R McNamara (Chairman), I Suter (Vice Chairman), P Acton, L Gasson, R Harwood,  K Ridout,  Footpaths Officer G Rains, Unitary Councillor P Batstone, Clerk D Green

In addition, there were three members of the public present.

750. TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Cllr White
751. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Ridout declared an interest in relation the village broadband item.
752. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING: 
The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd June 2021 were approved.
753. MATTERS ARISING: 

The Chairman noted that: 

· It was hoped to arrange a meeting with Wessex Internet in the near future to discuss full fibre services
· copies of deeds relating to Church Field had been obtained but these had not provided any useful information in relation to any possible covenant concerning future use of the site

· a new Code of Conduct was under consideration and  a new electronic Register of Interests must to be completed by all Councillors before 30th September

· the Village Traffic Survey had concluded on 30th June. Cllr Suter advised that around 150 responses had been received, the results were still being compiled and would be discussed at a future meeting. Cllr Suter noted that a lot of detail has been provided by respondents and the comments received were possibly the most interesting element of the survey; parking and speed issues were the main areas of compliant rather than the need for traffic calming measures, with some 80% of respondents wanting speed reductions and 66% wanting village gates
· two less than 75% legible 30 mph signs had been replaced and the road markings had been renewed at Poplar Hill
· the Speed Indicator Device (SI)D data, particularly from the White Pit, had been very interesting and indicated large numbers of vehicle were exceeding the 30-mph limit approaching the entrance to the village; this matter will be considered further with the Community Highways Officer 
· A quote had been received for village gates and these will cost just over £4,000. Cllr Gasson has discussed the village gates in Durweston with their Clerk. He had confirmed that these had been provided free of charge as part of the C13 upgrade, but did need regular cleaning. It was resolved by a majority that the installation of village gates would be pursued, subject to the outcome of the Little Lane speed survey
754. 20’s PLENTY IN DORSET
Cllr Dilys Gartside of Okeford Fitzpaine PC provided a very informative presentation of the campaign for local 20 mph speed limits. The main theme of the presentation being that 30 mph has been consistently categorized as a ‘safe speed’, when in fact it is not, and far fewer serious injuries and deaths occur where limits are reduced to 20 mph; a 30 mph is very inappropriate where people mix with motor vehicles as is the case in many situations, and in continental Europe 30 km/h or 18.6 mph is the local norm. Local speed limits are set by Dorset Council under national guidelines but communities can apply for a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) to reduce speed limits on an area wide basis, for example in Blandford where a town-wide 20 mph TRO has been made. Cllr Gartside has proposed that local villages including Okeford Fitzpaine, Shillingstone, Child Okeford and others could submit a group application and collectively meet the cost of a single TRO, which is about £5,000. Cllr Gartside provided a small stock of wheelie bin stickers to be used. 
755. UNITARY COUNCILLORS REPORT

Cllr Batstone reported that:
· Dorset Council’s Health & People committee is considering how to deal with the large numbers of children who have dropped out of formal education as the result of Covid-19

· the role of climate change policy in the operation of County Farms is under consideration

· Holloway Farm lease preparations are still ongoing  

756. FOOTPATHS Q & A WITH GRAHAM STANLEY
Graham Stanley has prepared a Service Level Agreement (SLA) for 10 of the most used footpaths around the village. The cost of providing a twice- yearly maintenance service for Shillingstone would be £583. The Council RESOLVED to implement this as soon as possible. 
Graham confirmed that surface vegetation on a footpath is a local authority responsibility, whereas the sides and overhead is a landowner responsibility. A problem with the overgrown path running from the transport yard was noted and Dorset Rangers would look into this. Graham Rains noted that landowners needed to be reminded of their responsibilities from time to time, otherwise footpaths do become very neglected. 
757. COUNCILOR REPORTS
Written reports had been received by Councillors responsible for Highways, Climate Change, and the Churchyard.
Cllr Suter noted that the school headmistress, Jane Whitehouse Sharp, is proposing to swim the Channel in August for fundraising purposes and noted that sponsorship is possible via the Just Giving website. 

Cllr Gasson noted that the PCC had been threatened with legal action following the removal of items placed on graves, despite considerable notice of the intention to remove having been provided.  
758. PLANNING

        1) P/FUL/2020/00056

    Location: Land adjacent to Hayward Bridge Bere Marsh Shillingstone Dorset 


   Proposal: Change of use of agricultural land to station 3 No. shepherds huts for holiday 

   accommodation

This concerned an application for temporary siting of 3 wheeled shepherds huts for holiday letting purposes, huts to be removed to storage during the winter.

It was noted that these would not make use of mains water or sewerage services. 
It was agreed to SUPPORT the application.
          2) P/OUT/2021/01720

    Location: Former Wessex Park Homes Shillingstone Lane Okeford Fitzpaine Dorset DT11 0RB

         Proposal: Demolish existing industrial buildings and develop land by the erection of up to 70 dwellings. (Outline application to determine access)


It was noted that this is a very major development, almost constituting a small village, and would have a very severe impact on traffic using Poplar Hill, Lanchards Lane and all associated roads around Shillingstone, which would be used as ‘rat runs’, both in the construction phase and when completed.  It was also noted that this application, together with another proposal for a further 40 homes at the disused chicken farm, would add a further 110 homes to the area. The Chairman noted that Okeford Fitzpaine does not have its own a Neighbourhood Plan, but Shillingstone’s Neighbourhood Plan could be cited as a reason for refusing development. The Chairman understands that Okeford Fitzpaine Parish Council wished to retain the site as a brownfield location. The Clerk noted that the proposal was for market housing only, without any provision for social or affordable homes. It was also commented that there had been issues with flooding of the local brook in the past and there were serious concerns regarding the impact of the proposal on local infrastructure, including the schools and the sewage system.

It was unanimously agreed to OBJECT to the proposal.
 
3) P/LBC/2021/00880


Location: Manor Farmhouse, Church Rd, Shillingstone. DT11 0SL


Proposal: Internal & external repairs to property


It was noted this application concerned essential repairs following damage by the sewage pipe installation and there were no objections.
759. FINANCES
a) Retrospective payments approved:

The list of payments had been circulated to councillors in advance. These were APPROVED. 
	Date
	Payee
	Ref
	 Total 
	Reason

	01/06/2021
	David Green
	SO
	 £         628.02 
	Pay May 2021

	02/06/2021
	Shillingstone CC
	SO
	 £         333.00 
	Mowing

	07/06/2021
	David Green
	BACS
	 £           37.50 
	Expenses

	07/06/2021
	Stur Newton TC 
	BACS
	 £      1,632.00 
	Lengthsman fee 2020-2021

	07/06/2021
	Stacey Hankin
	BACS
	 £         371.99 
	Cleaning

	07/06/2021
	Northover Fuels
	DEBIT
	 £         221.10 
	Gas for Pavilion

	07/06/2021
	Deedflow
	DEBIT
	 £         101.76 
	Church Field documents

	08/06/2021
	DAPTC
	BACS
	 £           25.00 
	Course - Chairman

	10/06/2021
	TDP Ltd
	DEBIT
	 £         501.97 
	New bench seat

	15/06/2021
	Fenland Leisure
	DEBIT
	 £           74.40 
	Tigermulch repair kit

	17/06/2021
	DAPTC
	BACS
	 £           39.00 
	Course -Planning

	24/06/2021
	ADS Building Services
	BACS
	 £         277.50 
	Pavilion repairs

	25/06/2021
	SSE 
	BACS
	£          155.84
	Pavilion elect (balance)

	30/06/2021
	David Green
	SO
	 £         628.02 
	Pay June 2021


b) Payments approved:

Clerks’ expenses: £ 46.59
c) Lengthsman contract and verge cutting arrangements
The Clerk noted that lengthsman contract had been discussed with Sturminster Newton Town Council and it had been agreed which areas they would include in the SLA, chiefly the Augustan Avenue Play area, the Church Centre bank and a twice-yearly pavement sweep. The Clerk is waiting for confirmation of the proposed charges. 
Dorset Rangers will take responsibility for other verges including those at the Knapps, Gunn Lane, and Spencer Gardens, at no cost to the Parish Council.
760. PLAY AREAS, RECREATION GROUND AND PROPERTY CHECK

The Clerk confirmed that:

· a new bench seat has been ordered for the Recreation Ground. This will be made from recycled plastic and requires no maintenance, although some remedial repair of the Tiger Mulch surface will be required. 

· The taps in the Pod have been replaced with push on types and the guttering has been repaired

· The gate post at the car park has been replaced

· the three-year tree survey has been completed and two quotes received. The quote from Dorset Council was judged to represent best value and this was APPROVED by the Council. 

761. VILLAGE NOTICEBOARD
The Clerk reported that the notice board at the Portman Hall was now being used and the board at the Old Post Office was also being used again. A redundant and dilapidated board at Country Fayre will be removed.
Cllr Gasson reported that the head office had given approval for a notice board at the Co-op and would discuss this further with the local store manager.

762. QUEENS PLATINUM GREEN CANOPY PROJECT

It was proposed that a tree be planted to provide shade at the Augustan Avenue play area; Cllr Harwood suggested that a liquidambar would be most suitable. The Burtons Orchard committee will advise further in relation to this idea.

Cllr Gasson advised that she has two trees available be planted near the Recreation Ground car park, an oak and a sweet chestnut. It was agreed that suitable planting location and date will be arranged. 
763, CORRESPONDENCE
This correspondence was reported:
· 24/06/2021 Information Commissioners Office – re complaint relating to Shillingstone Parish Councils handling of an information request relating to the November 2020 meeting
The Clerk reported that the Information Commissioners Office had considered the compliant received in relation to the record made of the meeting and had ruled that the Parish Council had correctly followed all procedures and no further action would be taken. 
764. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT AGENDA
· Traffic Survey results and evaluation 
· Village Gates decision confirmation

· 20 is Plenty in Dorset speed reduction campaign further consideration
· Noticeboard arrangements
· Confirmation of proposals for the Queens Canopy tree planting project
· Community Governance Review proposals

· New Code of Conduct adoption
765. NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be on Thursday 12th Auguust 2021 at 7:30 pm, at the Church Centre. This will be subject to confirmation in the event of any change to national Covid-19 policies. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9:37 p.m.
Signed:                                                              Chairman                              Date:


